NO. 515 | FEBRUARY 2023 UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE WWW.usip.org

China and Strategic Instability in Space: Pathways to Peace in an Era of US-China Strategic Competition

By Bruce W. MacDonald, Carla P. Freeman, and Alison McFarland



A Long March-2F Y12 rocket with a crew of taikonauts lifts off at the Jiuquan Satellite Launch Center in northwestern China on June 17, 2021. (Photo by Ng Han Guan/AP)

Contents

Introduction	3
A Rapidly Changing but Inadequately Regulated S Environment	Space 5
China's Achievements and Ambitions in Space	d 7
US-China Relations in Spa	ace12
US-China Relations and Pr Issues for Space Stability.	Priority 14
Conclusion and Recommendations	19

Summary

- US-China competition in space is intensifying against a backdrop of rapid advances in technology, China's commitment to developing its already formidable space capabilities, and the increasingly confrontational nature of US-China relations.
- The space environment is facing unprecedented and destabilizing challenges. Drivers of instability include the entanglement of conventional and nuclear space

UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE Making Peace Possible sensor systems; the testing of kinetic energy direct ascent anti-satellite weapons; and the dramatic growth of constellations of tens and even hundreds of thousands of commercial satellites.

- China is a key factor in all three of these issues, each of which reflects the fact that the infrastructure of space governance has not kept pace with technological change and the burgeoning number of actors in space.
- To mitigate the risk of escalation, the United States and China should do what is necessary to ensure that their nuclear and conventional warning/ tracking assets are disentangled.
- Were the United States and China to work together, they might well be able to foster an international commitment to conduct research on the impact of "large" and "very large" constellations on space security and create a coordination mechanism for satellite orbits.

SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 515 | FEBRUARY 2023



ABOUT THE REPORT

Drawing on Chinese government documents and other authoritative sources, as well as Western analyses, this report examines intensifying US-China competition in space, highlighting three key drivers of instability and recommending steps to improve space governance and safeguard the sustainable and safe use of the space domain. The report's findings have been shaped by insights from a group of senior experts from the academic, think tank, policymaking, and technical communities who participated in a scoping discussion and several dialogues.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

A former National Security Council and White House Office of Science and Technology Policy official, Bruce W. MacDonald teaches at Johns Hopkins University's School of Advanced International Studies. Carla P. Freeman is a senior expert on China at the United States Institute of Peace (USIP). Alison McFarland is a research analyst with USIP's China and Northeast Asia programs.

The views expressed in this report are those of the authors alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

© 2023 by the United States Institute of Peace

United States Institute of Peace

2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037

Phone: (202) 457-1700 Fax: (202) 429-6063 E-mail: usip_requests@usip.org Web: www.USIP.org

Special Report No. 515. First published 2023.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-908-8





Photographers follow the lift off of a United Launch Alliance Delta 4 rocket, carrying a Wideband Global SATCOM military communications satellite into space, at Cape Canaveral Air Force Station in Florida on July 23, 2015. (Photo by John Raoux/AP)

Introduction

Strategic competition between the United States and China is intensifying in the domain of outer space. Two recent Chinese defense white papers—one issued in 2015, the other in 2019—contend that outer space has become the "commanding heights" in international strategic competition.¹ The 2019 paper specifically addresses perceived threats from the United States and NATO, singling out the United States as having intensified competition among major powers and "pushed for additional capacity" in space, among other domains. The United States has likewise identified China as a source of competition in space, asserting that both China and Russia are seeking to "challenge the US position in the space domain"; other assessments, including the 2018 National Defense Strategy, have concluded that China is pursuing "maximum leverage."²

While this US-China rivalry is heating up, space is also becoming ever more crowded. Governments from many advanced and emerging economies, as well as some developing low-income countries, have space programs designed to pursue a wide range of economic and security objectives.³ Amid a dramatic reduction in the cost of many space technologies, space is no longer exclusively the province of superpowers. In addition, private corporations are increasingly active in space. Due largely to commercial activity, the number of satellites in orbit is growing almost exponentially. More than a hundred million pieces of debris, including the tens of thousands of pieces of "space junk" tracked by the US Department of Defense's global Space Surveillance Network sensors, interact with charged particles, magnetic fields, and

natural space objects, such as asteroids.⁴ This congestion and competition intensifies the potential for strategic instability in space, including elevating the risk of conflict when an unplanned collision is misconstrued as a hostile act.

China's exceptional technological competencies and ambitions, along with those of other emerging players, have brought an end to the era of unquestioned US dominance in space. Moreover, space is no longer an arena for competition only among states; it is now a competitive arena for commercial actors engaged in a range of civil, commercial, and national security activities. These changes in the context of intensifying strategic rivalries, particularly between the United States and China, have put the past several decades of relative stability in space in jeopardy. There is an urgent need for new approaches to ensure stability in space to benefit US and larger global security interests and to head off potential sources of instability with ominous implications over the next two decades.

This report spotlights three sources of instability in space that merit immediate attention because of the growing risks they pose to space security specifically and to global security more broadly:

- The first of these sources is potential nuclear entanglement between strategic nuclear-supporting space infrastructure and purely conventional nonnuclear forces.
- The second is the existence of ongoing kinetic energy direct ascent anti-satellite (DA-ASAT) testing, which creates debris that puts satellites and space missions at risk, and which if used in actual space conflict could greatly increase the likelihood of orbital collisions with the resultant satellite debris produced.
- A lesser but still important source of instability is the absence of ways to manage the deployment of constellations of tens and even hundreds of thousands of commercial satellites (referred to as "large" and "very large" constellations or megaconstellations).⁵

Each of these issues is not only urgent but also actionable through a sustained commitment to diplomacy to forge agreements and even formal institutional arrangements at the global level to improve the prospects for a more stable and peaceful space environment. Furthermore, these are issues in which China, through its actions, technological development, and vision for the role of space as an element of its national power, plays a critical role. Amid the current strains in the US-China relationship and the emphasis in both Washington and Beijing on competing in the areas of advanced technology, economic influence, and international security, getting traction on these issues may not be easy to achieve, but it is not impossible.

Research for this report draws on both English-language analyses of China's space activities and role in space governance and Chinese-language materials and official translations of government documents, focusing on those that can be considered authoritative sources, namely, Chinese government documents and other official statements.⁶ The evolution of this report and of the project on which it is based has been significantly shaped by the insights and feedback of a group of senior experts drawn from the United States' academic, think tank, policymaking, and technical communities. (These experts are listed in the acknowledgments at the end of the report.) A scoping session and several dialogues brought these experts together to discuss the issues covered in this report. The report is organized as follows: It begins with a discussion of how the space environment is changing and the ways in which global space governance has failed to keep pace with those changes. It then considers China's activities in this evolving environment and key dimensions of US-China competition in space, along with the risks that attendant dynamics pose to global stability. The report looks in turn at each of the three drivers of instability in this context. The report concludes with recommendations geared toward US policymakers for actions that can be taken unilaterally, as well as in cooperation with other space powers, to strengthen space governance and mitigate the risks of a congested, debris-strewn, or entangled space environment.

A Rapidly Changing but Inadequately Regulated Space Environment

Space is no longer the exclusive domain of powerful states. Technological advances have substantially lowered the costs of space activity while human activities on Earth have become heavily dependent on space-based capabilities. This has made space appealing and accessible to an array of new actors, ranging from low-income developing countries to large private and state-owned corporations to entrepreneurial investors.

A burgeoning if still embryonic space economy is already valued in the hundreds of billions of dollars and projected to be worth more than a trillion dollars within the next two decades.⁷ Public investments continue to drive the lion's share of space activities, but private commercial activity is also expanding quickly and fueling profit-oriented activities in space. These include not only communications but also resource extraction and tourism, with investments even laying the groundwork for future interplanetary travel and settlement.⁸

International private capital, including from sources in the United States and China, is flowing into the development of a range of commercial sectors in space. Since the dawn of the 21st century, a few wealthy US-based investors have supported commercial space entities that have attracted a growing share of NASA and Department of Defense investment in space missions.⁹ An increasing number of Chinese companies are also among the more than 10,000 space-focused private firms in existence globally. Because of policies favorable to private investment in commercial space activities that the Chinese government introduced in 2014, more than 100 commercial space companies now operate in China alongside the country's two major state-owned enterprises involved in space operations: the China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation Limited and the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation.¹⁰

At the same time, space is also increasingly perceived by countries as a domain where conflict can occur. The United States has explicitly identified space as a warfighting domain. For US defense planners, the importance of space for civilian and military life on Earth makes it a key military advantage in peacetime.¹¹ China is among a small group of countries developing counterspace technologies such as DA-ASATs, as well as nondestructive physical, electronic,

5

Existing legal frameworks and regulatory institutions have not been updated to account for the impact of new technologies, new governmental space actors (such as China), the array of commercial actors, or expanding international interest in space as a security domain for both surveillance and warfighting. and cyber technologies.¹² Key military space missions are increasingly relying for essential functions not on a single satellite, but on multiple satellites in order to become more resilient to adversary attacks.

These developments are among those that have added exponentially to the human impact on the space environment, making it increasingly congested, contested, and competitive in ways that pose unprecedented potential challenges to the sustained use of space by the United States and its allies and partners.¹³ The absence of ade-

quate global regimes, codes of conduct, and other measures and agreements that could help reduce the risk of disagreements, disputes, and misunderstandings escalating into armed conflict make these challenges even more acute.

During the Cold War, the United States and the Soviet Union, as the two countries with extensive space capabilities, supported the crafting of legally binding global agreements on the use of space.¹⁴ The five international treaties that ultimately resulted—the Outer Space Treaty (1967), Rescue Agreement (1968), Liability Convention (1972), Registration Convention (1975), and the Moon Agreement (1979)—focused on prohibiting the appropriation of outer space by any one country, the weaponization of the Moon and other celestial bodies, and the placing of weapons of mass destruction in outer space.¹⁵ As the economic importance of space grew and other problems involving space arose, additional international mechanisms were developed in response. Orbital slots for telecommunications satellites and liability for satellite and rocket body reentry into the atmosphere and crashing onto the surface of a country underneath are among the areas where institutionalized arrangements exist with broad international legitimacy and support today.

However, existing legal frameworks and regulatory institutions have not been updated to account for the impact of new technologies, new governmental space actors (such as China), the array of commercial actors, or expanding international interest in space as a security domain for both surveillance and warfighting. Nor is it clear whether the established norms, codes of conduct, procedures, or other measures are well understood by these new actors or even sufficient to handle the changing space domain. Moreover, some long-standing space powers are also disregarding not only established norms but also the concerns of their peers. For example, India in 2019 and Russia in late 2021 tested DA-ASAT weapons despite ample prior public discussion of the stability challenges such weapons pose.

In some instances, existing global agreements with the potential to serve as the foundation for governance mechanisms for some of these emerging issues lack the international backing needed to serve that purpose. The governance of lunar resources offers several examples. The Moon has become an increasingly appealing target of opportunity for both governments and private firms for various purposes, including the extraction of valuable resources. The 1979 Moon Agreement allows for expansive human activities while committing ratifying states to establish an international regime to govern the exploitation of resources before any such exploitation may commence.¹⁶ However, the three major space powers—China, Russia, and the United

States—are not party to the agreement, which only 17 of the world's countries have ratified. Notably, Saudi Arabia, which had acceded to the agreement in 2012, announced its withdrawal from it in 2023.¹⁷

In 2020, in response to a US initiative to return humans to the Moon, representatives of the space agencies of eight countries (Australia, Canada, Italy, Japan, Luxembourg, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom, and the United States) proposed a new approach to governing future space activities—the Artemis Principles for a Safe, Peaceful, and Prosperous Future ("Artemis Accords"). The Artemis Accords are a political commitment to a set of nonbinding principles that signatories view as reinforcing the 1967 Outer Space Treaty (OST). The goal of the principles is to reduce uncertainties associated with space resource extraction and utilization, including by stating that space resource extraction does not in and of itself constitute national appropriation, consistent with the OST. On the Moon, it is possible that disagreements could arise from mineral and other substance extraction just as on Earth, not to mention disputes over desirable locations for bases or orbital slots between nations. The accords also detail how buffer areas ("safety zones") might be created around lunar installations.¹⁸ Although 23 countries and the Isle of Man have become party to the accords, China and Russia have not signed on. In 2021, China and Russia put forward a Moon base proposal, which includes plans for a crewed base from which to engage in Moon observation, exploration, and technology testing; it also seeks multilateral participation but does not appear to require any substantive legal affirmations.¹⁹

In the absence of broad international agreement over how to manage the ownership of lunar and other non-Earth resources, disagreements and even conflicts would not be surprising as space technology accelerates into the future.²⁰

China's Achievements and Ambitions in Space

China has pursued space capabilities as a hallmark of national power since it watched Moscow and Washington race for advantage in outer space beginning in the 1950s.²¹ By 1964, China had leaped forward in its own space program, sending an experimental biological rocket into space. In 1970, it launched its first satellite. With the emphasis on science and technology development that was a key dimension of China's post-1978 economic reforms, China pushed ahead in building its indigenous space capabilities. Beijing's priority for much of the first decade of reform was developing or acquiring satellites for practical applications that could help spur national economic development. Many military aerospace projects were moved toward commercial production.

China's efforts to develop space capabilities for military purposes began in earnest in the 1990s. The US-led Operation Desert Shield/Desert Storm against Iraq made clear the pivotal role of space in the command, control, communications, and intelligence (C3I) of modern high-technology warfare. By 2002, the People's Liberation Army (PLA) had come to regard the "space battlefield" (太空战场) as a crucial component of warfare and was incorporating it into China's

plans for military operations. During the next decade and a half, the PLA broadened its mission to encompass safeguarding access to space and overseeing an expansion in the civilian uses of space through new satellite technologies and an ambitious human space program. With its 2007 ASAT test, China demonstrated its space warfare capabilities.²² China's military strategy changed to include, first, "winning local wars under the conditions of informatization" (打赢信息化条件下的局部战争) and, later, "winning informationized local wars" (打赢信息化局部战争).²³ This refers to China's emphasis on a cybercentric force utilizing network linkages among PLA platforms.

China's ambitions extend beyond leadership in space to primacy in that domain. In October 2016, the Chinese Communist Party leadership of the State Administration of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense suggested that China could become a "space power" by 2030 and asserted that by 2050 China would "surpass and lead" in multiple aspects of space-related activity.²⁴ This 2050 goal was repeated by a China National Space Administration (CNSA) spokesperson in 2018, although it has not appeared in major documents from top leadership, such as the space white papers.²⁵

In some respects, China's prowess in space already rivals that of the foremost global space power, the United States, given China's own global navigation system, crewed spaceflight capabilities, and growing counterspace capabilities. Its expanding commercial space sector with access to state financing is beginning to emerge as an important source of a variety of space technologies and services.²⁶ In several areas—among them quantum communication satellites, some types of space launch technology, and potentially space solar power—China's technological advances may already be second to none.²⁷

According to a State Council white paper issued in January 2022, "China's Space Program: A 2021 Perspective," China's principal goals for outer space are multidimensional. The white paper states that China seeks

to enhance its capacity to better understand, freely access, efficiently use, and effectively manage space; to defend national security, lead self-reliance and self-improvement efforts in science and technology, and promote high-quality economic and social development; to advocate sound and efficient governance of outer space, and pioneer human progress; and to make a positive contribution to China's socialist modernization and to peace and progress for all humanity.²⁸

In practice, China has prioritized several concrete programs to develop its space capabilities. In 2020, it completed its BeiDou Navigation Satellite System (北斗卫星导航系统), giving China global navigational autonomy, essential in a global conflict.²⁹ BeiDou has also enabled China to include, as a dimension of its Belt and Road Initiative diplomacy, access to a "Space Silk Road" through the BeiDou satellite network.³⁰

China has also invested substantially in a human space program, known as "Project 921." China sent its first crewed spacecraft into space in 2003, making it the third country after the United States and Russia to send humans into space. China's civilian space exploration goals are ambitious, as developments in this area show. In November 2022, it sent three *taikonauts* to its recently completed Tiangong space station and, as mentioned, it plans to build a lunar research station in partnership with Russia by 2035.³¹ In 2020, China launched a probe bound for Mars that

Chinese taikonauts Liu Boming (left), Nie Haisheng (center), and Tang Hongbo wave as they prepare to board for liftoff at the Jiuquan Satellite Launch Center in northwestern China on June 17, 2021. (Photo by Ng Han Guan/AP)

successfully landed and delivered a robot that was able to explore its nearby environs—a remarkable engineering achievement. China also has its eye on interplanetary human travel, with plans to send a crewed mission to Mars in 2033.³²

China's development of space infrastructure, such as constructing new launchpads and growing space-based telemetry, tracking,



and command communications that will have an interplanetary reach, reflect its commitment to developing space capabilities. These moves evidence China's investment in space development beyond the bounds of purely Earth-centric satellite activity.

As noted, China is not only encouraging commercial space developments, principally through state-owned enterprises, but also opening the door to private investment in the space sector. China's 2014 State Council "Document 60," or "Guiding Opinions of the State Council on Innovating the Investment and Financing Mechanisms in Key Areas and Encouraging Social Investment" (国务院关于创新重点领域投融资机制鼓励社会投资的指导意见), called for greater private capital to be invested in the development of civil space infrastructure, including the provision of commercial launch services.³³

Among Beijing's priorities is the development of space technologies that will enable it to exploit space-based mineral resources. Included among its technological goals toward this end is developing fully reusable launch vehicles, nuclear-powered space shuttles, and solar power stations to enable mining operations and manufacturing in space.³⁴

Complementing these activities and goals, President Xi Jinping and officials leading China's space programs have made clear that China seeks to set rules and norms in space. While this would not necessarily threaten US interests (China has not directly opposed or supported US efforts on space norms), it behooves the United States to play a leading role in the norm-setting process. This is particularly true as it remains unclear what the rules and norms proposed by China might look like. According to some Chinese interpretations, one important objective for Beijing is to ensure that space remains the "common heritage of mankind"—though this seems to be at variance with its refusal to sign the Moon Agreement, which provides that the Moon and its resources are the common heritage of mankind.³⁵ Notably, China's January 2022 white paper on space speaks more directly, and largely approvingly, than previous white papers of the importance of space environmental governance with language heavily focused on what China

SPECIAL REPORT 515

is doing on issues such as space traffic control, space debris monitoring and mitigation, and near-Earth object defense. The white paper, however, says relatively little about international cooperation and coordination of efforts to address these issues, though it does call on all countries to "carry out in-depth exchanges and to cooperate in outer space."³⁶

With Russia, China has jointly proposed the Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Space. It has been on the table since 2008 and still suffers from the same loopholes it contained when first proposed. It ignores the threat of ASAT weapons based on the ground, of which China deploys many, and provides no viable means of certification of compliance. Some US observers see the proposal as a move in China's strategic competition with the United States aimed at blocking the United States from deploying missile defense interceptors in space, which has worried both China and Russia for many years, even though the concept suffers from major deficiencies. In late 2020, China and Russia jointly sponsored a resolution in the UN General Assembly First Committee calling for "no first placement of weapons in outer space"; the United States did not support the resolution on a number of grounds, but it was nonetheless adopted by the committee. Advertising its provenance, the resolution refers to a "community of shared future for humankind," a concept promoted by China in international fora.³⁷

Although China is encouraging the development of privately capitalized space companies, China's space activities are principally conducted by its military through state-owned enterprises focused on defense. Its space administration, the CNSA, falls under the State Administration for Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense.³⁸ Beijing seeks to integrate relevant advances in its technological and operational capacity in the civilian arena into its military capabilities through what it currently calls "military civil fusion" (MCF, 军民融合). The goals of MCF in technological development and innovation are to produce advanced technologies that have both military and commercial applications and to increase interactions between commercial firms and the Chinese military.³⁹ The State Council's 2017 document laying out its "opinions" on the development of MCF highlighted space as a key area for accelerated development.⁴⁰ The document calls for strengthening coordination in space, including accelerating the construction of "space infrastructure" to meet military and civilian needs. Among the specific programs the document lays out are heavy-lift launch vehicles, nuclear-powered space equipment, deep-space exploration, and in-orbit service and maintenance systems for space vehicles.

A 2019 defense white paper notes that the PLA Air Force is "accelerating the transition of its tasks from territorial air defense to both offensive and defensive operations, and improving its capabilities for strategic early warning, air strikes, air and missile defense, information countermeasures, airborne operations, strategic projection, and integrated support."⁴¹ China is developing a variety of offensive counterspace capabilities. In addition to kinetic energy DA-ASAT weapons, these include electronic warfare through a variety of jamming techniques, offensive cyberspace capabilities, directed energy weapons, and direct engagement of adversary satellites through capabilities to execute grappling and remote proximity operations (using extendable arms to physically interact with a target satellite to repair or refuel the satellite for peaceful purposes or, as a weapon, to damage or destroy it—a true dual-use capability).⁴² In recent years, Beijing has been cooperating more closely with Moscow, which brings its own expertise in a number of these areas to the table.⁴³

FIGURE 1.

Highlights of US-China space diplomacy



11

US-China Relations in Space

Chinese scholars who work for state-affiliated think tanks and universities view space as a critical arena for US-China strategic competition. One scholar characterizes interactions between China and the United States in space as a "game" (博弈) that is an extension of US-China competition on the ground.⁴⁴ Others have described the US-China space relation-ship as playing an important role in the two countries' security dilemma, contending that key drivers of Chinese insecurity are what they view as US quests to achieve space dominance and to develop an effective space-based missile defense system—two concerns echoed in official Chinese statements.⁴⁵ While acknowledging that Chinese developments in space capabilities have given rise to concerns in the United States, other Chinese experts contend that China's activities are primarily a response to perceived threats posed by the United States and a key step toward ensuring China's national security.⁴⁶ One common perspective among university and think tank experts who advocate the expansion and resumption of dialogues on space issues between the two countries is that mutual mistrust and suspicion are key barriers to the relationship.⁴⁷

Many of the same concerns are echoed by US scholars and analysts, albeit generally with a view that China, not the United States, is the source of instability in space and thus a threat to US national security. US analysts point to Chinese actions that imply a counterspace strategy that seeks to deny the United States its current space superiority and targets the critical role of space in US military capabilities. For example, with multiple treaty commitments and partnership agreements in Asia, the United States is highly dependent on a broad array of satellite systems to support its defense commitments in the region. China has developed a space force structure to take advantage of this dependence and potentially weaken the United States' ability to defend its allies in the Indo-Pacific should war break out there. US observers assess China's growing capacity to degrade and destroy the space capabilities of its adversaries and the rising likelihood that China will achieve "disruptive breakthroughs in space technology" as critical risks to US security.⁴⁸

US-China relations in space have been complicated ever since the "father of Chinese rocketry," Qian Xuesen, was deported to China from the United States in 1955 during the McCarthy era. This action undoubtedly accelerated China's development of advanced rocket technology (see page 13).

The United States and China have never cooperated closely on issues relating to outer space, and China has developed space capabilities largely without interaction with the United States. One exception to this rule was a 1992 agreement between NASA and China's Academy of Sciences to engage on a limited set of project activities, which was renewed several times.⁴⁹ Since 2011, however, bilateral interaction on space technology has been sternly discouraged by the United States. A law passed that year championed by Congressman Frank Wolf, then chairman of a key House appropriations subcommittee, prohibits NASA and the White House Office of Science and Technology Policy from engaging in direct bilateral cooperation with China or China-affiliated organizations without explicit authorization from Congress and the FBI. The

The US Roots of Chinese Rocketry

A Chinese national who came to the United States as a graduate student in 1935, Qian Xuesen co-founded the world-famous Jet Propulsion Laboratory (JPL) at the California Institute of Technology. He was recruited into the US Army and made a full colonel so that he and his mentor and JPL co-founder, Theodore von Karman, could be sent to Germany in the closing days of World War II to debrief Werner von Braun and his top rocket scientists and to recruit German scientists for the US missile program.^a

Starting in the late 1940s, at the beginning of the McCarthy era, the US government and the Ku Klux Klan alleged Qian harbored Communist sympathies, even though his father-in-law was a general in the Nationalist Army, which fought against the Communists in China's civil war, and his mentor, von Karman, was a staunch anti-Communist. Stripped of his security clearances and held under house arrest for five years, Qian was ultimately deported to China in 1955.

While the evidence on Qian's alleged Communist sympathies remains unclear, there is no doubt that his deportation gave a huge boost to China's missile design and development capabilities. The then undersecretary (and later secretary) of the Navy, Dan Kimball, who had defended Qian and had tried for several years to keep him in the United States, commented on Qian's treatment: "It was the stupidest thing this country ever did. He was no more a communist than I was, and we forced him to go."^b

After Qian's return to China, he was put to work on China's atomic bomb project and eventually became the father of the Chinese missile program, which constructed the Dongfeng family of ballistic missiles and the Long March family of space launchers. Qian's deportation likely made it possible for China to deploy its CSS-4 intercontinental ballistic missile years sooner than it otherwise would have been able to. Perhaps of even greater significance, Qian helped train the next generation of top Chinese rocket scientists, which continues to benefit China to this day. He died in Beijing in 2009.

Notes:

- a. Rebecca Grant, "Our German Scientists," Air Force Magazine, November 22, 2016, www.airforcemag.com/article/our-german-scientists.
- b. Iris Chang, Thread of the Silkworm (New York: Basic Books, 1996), 200. Chang's book provides a detailed account of Qian's life.

"Wolf Amendment" was inspired in part by a report that had suggested that technical information provided by US commercial satellite manufacturers in China in the late 1990s could have been used to improve Chinese missile technology.⁵⁰ Significant improvements in China's launch reliability since the 1990s (from 70 percent to 95 percent today) have been attributed to the alleged improper transfer of technology.⁵¹

However, the space policy and technical environment today is far different than that of the 1990s: US-China strategic tensions are far higher, with limited opportunities for interaction on space issues; and China's space technology prowess is far greater than it was then. Those changes—and the ones highlighted in the following section—underscore the pressing need for more, not less, communication and cooperative effort. This task is made more difficult by the domestic policies in both countries.

Nevertheless, there is recognition in Beijing and Washington that there are potential advantages to closer communication. This is illustrated by the fact that there have been ongoing efforts to engage in bilateral dialogues on space, especially in the last decade (see figure 1 on page 11). That this has occurred when the US-China relationship has become increasingly strained illustrates the recognition in both Beijing and Washington of the potential advantages of communication. The Obama administration, for example, began efforts to improve bilateral communications on civil space issues and established a "space hotline" in November 2015 to avert potential satellite collisions and to exchange information on approaches or tests.⁵² It also presided over the initiation of both civil and security space exchanges. The civil space dialogue continued under the Trump administration, albeit with only one additional meeting taking place despite attempts by the State Department to hold another.⁵³

Such dialogues have not resumed under the Biden administration. China, in a February 2022 Foreign Ministry press briefing, claimed that it is ready to establish "a long-term communication mechanism" with the United States.⁵⁴ However, this assertion stems from a point of controversy between the United States and China that began with China submitting a note verbale to the United Nations stating that its space station had to conduct evasive maneuvers to avoid collision with American-owned SpaceX Starlink satellites in July and October 2021.⁵⁵ According to the Foreign Ministry, after these incidents, Chinese authorities attempted to contact the United States stated that it was "unaware of any contact or attempted contact" from China and did not find that the Starlink satellites' activities met the threshold requiring emergency no-tification to China.⁵⁷ US industry experts and government officials have also commented on the difficulty of getting in touch with the Chinese side.⁵⁸ Such challenges illustrate the high level of mistrust and the low level of contact between the two sides and further emphasize the need to address barriers to communication to prevent potential accidents and related escalation.

US-China Relations and Priority Issues for Space Stability

Among the many space-related issues that would benefit from more interaction between the United States and China and between other spacefaring countries, three stand out:

- 1. Entangled conventional and nuclear space sensor systems
- 2. The risk of debris from DA-ASAT testing
- 3. The rapid growth in large and very large constellations of satellites

Each is a driver of instability in space carrying risks for global security—and each requires urgent action. The following section explores these challenges and risks, followed by a discussion of immediate actions that may be taken to address them.

ENTANGLED CONVENTIONAL AND NUCLEAR SPACE SENSOR SYSTEMS

Nuclear entanglement is a critical but largely unnoticed challenge to strategic nuclear stability. It occurs when the nuclear capabilities of a state become deeply intertwined, or "entangled," with the state's nonnuclear capabilities. One specific space-related danger is posed by the entanglement of US strategic nuclear warning and intelligence support to conventional warfighting missions using the same satellites. This could lead to an inadvertent escalation of a US-China conventional conflict into the nuclear domain were China, as part of its conventional military response or deterrence, to attack this key part of the United States' nuclear infrastructure. The United States may interpret such action as a prelude to a nuclear attack, and respond with a nuclear strike of its own.

Before 2007, this sort of entanglement was not a matter of much concern for the US and allied militaries when it came to China. That was principally because China had not yet demonstrated its ASAT capability. PLA counterparts have offered little in the way of reassurance regarding US concerns conveyed to China about the implications of targeting these vital components of America's strategic nuclear architecture. Their message has been that systems used to support conventional military conflict cannot be considered off-limits for targeting.

The Chinese 2007 ASAT test showed that China could, at some point in the future, conduct close approach missions to satellites in geosynchronous orbit (GEO). The test further demonstrated that China could attack US early warning missile launch detection satellites. In a purely nonnuclear conflict, China would normally not want to attack the US nuclear infrastructure. That said, if part of that infrastructure was being used to enable the United States to shoot down conventionally armed Chinese missiles, China could well choose to attack those infrastructure elements.

China's position has been that a US use of strategic nuclear satellite assets in a purely nonnuclear role would make them legitimate targets of Chinese anti-satellite actions. This suggests that, in the event of a conventional conflict between the two nations, the United States must be prepared for potential Chinese attacks on an essential part of the US strategic nuclear infrastructure. The 2018 Department of Defense Nuclear Posture Review explicitly stated that the United States could employ nuclear weapons in response to "attacks on US or allied nuclear forces . . . [or] warning and attack assessment capabilities."⁵⁹ This implied that an adversary attack on overhead persistent infrared assets (early warning) could trigger a US nuclear retaliation if the US adhered strictly to its policy. The Biden administration's 2022 Nuclear Posture Review is not as explicit on this point and emphasizes "risk reduction to strengthen stability," but does not eliminate a potential entanglement scenario.⁶⁰

Likely future developments posit even more alarming scenarios. A case can be made that the infrared remote sensing constellation is the most entangled nonnuclear military capability linked to the US strategic nuclear triad. With the goal of enhancing the resilience of US strategic early warning capabilities in the event of possible attack, the Defense Department is seriously considering constellations of disaggregated launch detection satellites (LDS) in low Earth orbit (LEO). Although this overall architecture would be more resilient and less vulnerable, an attack on these satellites could still risk triggering a US nuclear retaliation.

THE RISK OF DEBRIS FROM DA-ASAT TESTING

There are now four countries with tested DA-ASAT capabilities: China, India, Russia, and the United States. Testing such ASAT capabilities has been a significant source of space debris. China's January 2007 test was estimated as responsible for one-sixth of trackable space debris even nine years later; that debris will endanger satellites for decades to come.⁶¹

In an actual conflict, many satellites could be attacked by DA-ASAT weapons, which would lead to a vast increase in orbital debris. As a consequence, important orbital regimes, particularly at low- and mid-level orbits, could be rendered functionally unusable.

To date, China has adopted a defensive posture with respect to its ASAT test and to DA-ASAT testing and space debris in general. Some experts have sought to justify the 2007 ASAT test on the grounds that the current space regime lacks clear regulations on space debris and what constitutes "harmful contamination."⁶² In the aftermath of the launch, many Chinese analysts contended that a key motive for the test was "peaceful," aimed at encouraging the United States to undertake space arms control.⁶³

THE RAPID GROWTH IN LARGE AND VERY LARGE CONSTELLATIONS OF SATELLITES

In the commercial arena, with numerous space companies proposing to put into orbit large and very large satellite constellations, there is broad understanding that their size would heighten the risk of collisions between satellites, which in turn risks considerable debris. State-owned and privately owned Chinese space companies have plans to put large and very large constellations in space and have filed applications with the International Telecommunications Union (ITU), which allocates orbital slots in GEO and makes sure the operation of satellites in low Earth orbit does not interfere with satellites operating in GEO. For example, Chinese company SatNet has signed an agreement with the Shanghai local government to provide broadband satellite coverage using 13,000 LEO satellites.⁶⁴ But Chinese companies are just a few among myriad others with plans for large satellite constellations.

Perhaps the best known of these filings with the ITU was made in 2021 by the government of Rwanda, which proposed orbiting two constellations with a total of 327,230 satellites (with additional plans increasing the number to 337,323 satellites as of January 2023).⁶⁵ The Canadian company Kepler filed a proposal for a constellation of almost 115,000 satellites, a much smaller total than the Rwanda filing but one that greatly exceeds all operational satellites in orbit today.⁶⁶ There are reports that Starlink may construct constellations comprising as many as 42,000 satellites, with current plans laid out for 34,396 satellites.⁶⁷ Figure 2 shows these and other significant proposals, which together would put more than half a million satellites in orbit; these numbers are frequently changing as commercial interest expands.⁶⁸

An analysis by Aerospace Corporation, a research and development center funded by the US government, of the implications on the global debris environment suggests that if just two or three of the plans for large and very large constellations are realized by the late 2020s, the number of collisions will increase tenfold or more, and the number of "close-approach warnings" issued each day will exceed 25,000.⁶⁹

A critical problem [of a rapid increase in the number of satellites in Earth orbit] is that there is no international entity responsible for assessing the impact the constellations will have on a functional space environment. A critical problem is that there is no international entity responsible for assessing the impact the constellations will have on a functional space environment, much less an entity that can perform a clearinghouse role to help coordinate orbit selection. The ITU's primary function is to manage radio-frequency spectrum interference and it has no regulations (or expertise) that address orbital conges-

tion. The ITU is also a coordination body and does not have strong inherent regulatory powers (those are reserved by national administrations).

Some US agencies, including the Federal Communications Commission, have started addressing the orbital debris and congestion challenges from large constellations, but their work is still nascent, while thousands of satellites have already been launched. A September 2022 report by the Government Accountability Office highlights the need for more research to mitigate the environmental impact of large constellations of satellites.⁷⁰ Moreover, a broader interagency examination of the problem has also been hindered by lack of concrete authority as to which agency provides this type of oversight. Some industry leaders are calling for international efforts to craft rules to mitigate this looming risk while urging all actors to take greater responsibility for the impending crisis.

The problem of congestion in the near-Earth orbital environment is not limited to the advent of large and very large constellations of satellites; other contributing factors include on-orbit servicing and refueling, increased maneuvering, and the prospect of a boom in space tourism.⁷¹ The concept of a space traffic management (STM) regime has long been discussed, but no agreed-upon template for a regime has yet to emerge.⁷²

The subject of STM has prompted a variety of opinions from Chinese experts. Some observe that the growth in space actors and activities has increased the complexity of space governance around issues including STM.⁷³ Others also note that the international STM discussion remains focused on principles and has not included substantive questions of law or institution building.⁷⁴ In terms of promoting international dialogue, some Chinese commentators take a more passive perspective, adopting the view that the rapid development of large and very large constellations in low Earth orbit will inevitably accelerate the international community's discussion on space traffic coordination and rules of governance.⁷⁵ Yet other Chinese experts point to the United States as the main obstacle to the international community building multilateral governance mechanisms, given that the United States has opposed agreements that have reached consensus in multilateral platforms such as the United Nations.⁷⁶ Still others criticize US efforts on STM as seeking to shape international STM with American standards and promoting US security exceptionalism.⁷⁷ The Chinese government itself, in its January 2022 white paper, for example, has expressed interest in participating in dialogues and in the development of mechanisms on international issues such as STM.⁷⁸

Related to the formulation of an STM regime is the regulation of rendezvous and proximity operations (RPOs), which provide key services such as on-orbit servicing and debris mitigation but also have military and intelligence capabilities. The issue of noncooperative RPOs also needs to be addressed. The UN's Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (COPUOS) first attempted to establish guidelines on proximity operations in 2018, but Russia blocked

17



2022); Jonathan's Space Report, "Enormous ('Mega') Satellite Constellations," www.planet4589.org/space/con/conlist.html (proposed satellite constellations of 7,000 or more satellites as of January 16, 2023); and Jeff Foust, "Satellite Operators Criticize 'Extreme' Megaconstellation Filings," SpaceNews, December 14, 2021, www.spacenews.com/satellite-operators-criticize-extreme-megaconstellation-filings.

their inclusion in the Guidelines for the Long-term Sustainability of Outer Space Activities that COPUOS issued in 2018.⁷⁹ Still, RPOs continue to be brought up in UN discussions on space sustainability. For example, in a May 2022 submission to the open-ended working group (OEWG) on reducing space threats through norms, rules, and principles of responsible behavior, China called for the suspension of RPOs that endanger other countries' spacecrafts and criticized US operations.⁸⁰ China's RPOs have focused on its own satellites rather than those of other nations.⁸¹ Nevertheless, US experts have expressed concern over China's RPOs and Beijing's lack of willingness to establish proximity guidelines.⁸² Notably, China voted against the UN resolution in December 2021 establishing the OEWG on responsible behaviors in space.⁸³

It should be noted that the growing number of satellites may not only threaten space operations but also has implications for US-China strategic competition. A paper published in April 2022 by Chinese military researchers argued that Beijing needs to develop anti-satellite capabilities to monitor Starlink satellites and be able to "disable or destroy" them if they threaten China's national security. Rising US-China tensions and concerns over the military applications of satellite systems may provide additional impetus for China to advance construction of its own internet satellite networks, such as StarNet, which the United States might deem a military target in a conventional conflict, prompting China to take countermeasures and thus initiating a spiraling threat to space stability.⁸⁴

Conclusion and Recommendations

The evolution in space capabilities is ushering in an extraordinarily dynamic but uncertain era in which both domestic and international policymaking is hard pressed to keep up with technical advances in the field.

Spacefaring powers and space stakeholder countries must take urgent action to address the implications of this surge in space technology before major problems ensue in the economic and military dimensions of the space domain. Dialogue and efforts to address issues of joint concern among space powers have never been more needed.

As two of the world's three most formidable space powers, the United States and China have both incentives and opportunities to promote this sort of communication and collaboration. Currently, however, the two countries are locked in a mistrustful relationship, exemplified by the 2011 US law placing limits on dialogue with China on technological issues in space. It would appear worthwhile for US policymakers to review whether national security concerns about restricting the transfer of space-related technologies to China might be better served by focused restrictions than by a broad prohibition on dialogue with China on important space issues. For instance, the United States could work on some aspects of space technology and policy with China where there are opportunities for mutual benefit while consciously avoiding sensitive areas and reinforcing US national security interests. Interactions with China could also provide important insights into the directions Chinese space planning is taking. The US-Soviet Apollo-Soyuz project that led to a joint mission between the United States and Soviet Union in 1975—the first international crewed space mission—showed it is possible to cooperate in space with a sophisticated adversary without losing vital secrets to that rival.

Although China poses a challenge to US and allied interests in space, overlapping interests still exist, despite differences in perspective. For example, space debris is indiscriminate about whose satellite it crashes into. Both sides have an interest in more efficient space traffic management in an ever more congested environment. And neither side wants to witness the inadvertent escalation of conventional conflict into a nuclear war.

Unilateral, bilateral, and multilateral action to tackle these three drivers of instability should take various forms and encompass not only dialogue but also concrete steps that build on unilateral measures and on one another.

DISENTANGLING CONVENTIONAL AND NUCLEAR THREAT DETECTION SYSTEMS

The entanglement of US conventional and strategic nuclear warfighting launch detection missions has the potential, especially in the absence of US-Chinese strategic stability talks, for inadvertent escalation of a US-China conventional conflict into the nuclear domain.

The United States should develop space architectural options to disentangle its strategic nuclear launch detection mission architecture from its conventional mission architecture. The United States and China should also discuss this issue as one part of a strategic stability dialogue, although China has been reluctant to engage in such talks to date.

A first step is to recognize the implications of the LDS modernization architecture for larger strategic stability issues and for such issues to be accorded a proper role in the design of tomorrow's launch detection/early warning architecture. Any architecture that has the inadvertent effect of increasing the likelihood of adversary attacks against that strategic LDS would have to be looked upon as seriously deficient. A US president must not be placed in the excruciating position of needing to back up the credibility of US nuclear deterrence by initiating escalation into nuclear conflict or damaging that credibility by not doing so. There are other dimensions of nuclear entanglement that should be addressed as well, but this nuclear command control dimension is especially problematic and cannot safely be ignored.

It would be useful for the Department of Defense to describe what steps are available to reduce the level of entanglement of US strategic nuclear C3I assets in nonnuclear missions so as not to risk inadvertent escalation of a nonnuclear conflict with China to the nuclear level. Such a move would make an important contribution to reducing space strategic instability between the United States and China and avoiding an unnecessary threat to the credibility of the United States' extended deterrence pledge to its allies.⁸⁵

CREATING A MORATORIUM ON DA-ASAT TESTING

A second concern addressed in this report is the widespread use of DA-ASAT weapons, which are operational in the PLA's arsenal of ASAT weapons, in a possible conflict between China and the United States. Use of these weapons has the potential to make important swaths of orbital space unusable—with devastating consequences for the future of the space domain.

China should take rapid steps to phase out its arsenal of DA-ASAT weapons if it wants concerns expressed in its white papers about space debris to be taken seriously. There is an opportunity to build on the United States' April 2022 announcement of a unilateral, voluntary moratorium on destructive testing of DA-ASAT weapons.⁸⁶ Although the United States has not tested DA-ASAT weapons since 2008, the moratorium is a bold step aimed at winning new international supporters of the policy. The US moratorium does not forswear testing of all ASAT weapons; electromagnetic- and laser-based ASATs, among other types, are not affected by this moratorium, and the announcement says nothing about wartime use of DA-ASATs or any ASAT weapons. Yet it is a noteworthy first step in what could be an important series of steps toward a more sustainable space environment. Nine other countries have committed to their own self-imposed bans.⁸⁷ A next phase of steps would be to encourage these same countries to accept a moratorium on deployment of DA-ASAT weapons, again with the theme of maintaining a sustainable space environment. Formal negotiations on an agreement would further continue this process.

The United States' DA-ASAT moratorium also opens the door to discussion of, and perhaps negotiation and introduction of, other space sustainability–enhancing measures and best practices, such as managing congested space traffic.

In October 2022, the United States on behalf of itself and 10 other states, brought a draft resolution titled "Destructive Direct-Ascent Anti-satellite Missile Testing," to the United Nations.⁸⁸ The resolution was adopted by the First Committee on November 1 (154 in favor, with 8 against and 10 abstentions) and then by the General Assembly on December 7 (155 in favor, with 9 against and 9 abstentions).⁸⁹ China was among the countries that opposed the resolution. According to China's representative to the First Committee, China voted against the resolution on the grounds that it failed to place adequate constraints on the US-led space strategy, raising questions about Washington's motives for pursuing it.⁹⁰ The resolution calls for continued discussion in relevant bodies and the development of "further practical steps."⁹¹

REGULATING LARGE AND VERY LARGE CONSTELLATIONS

This report also examined the threat that the rapid and largely unregulated growth in the projected number of satellites poses to space security. Although benign in origin, the growing number of satellites in orbit could be destructive to the future of commercial and other forms of space applications and operations if mismanaged.

The US government should direct the National Academy of Sciences to conduct a study of the implications of large and very large constellation satellite growth. The government should also launch an interagency study of options to address this problem on a priority basis.

Both China and the United States should undertake urgent steps to regulate the numbers of satellites at various orbital altitudes that agencies and organizations of their respective countries approve or license, ensuring those steps are consistent with the best scientific and engineering knowledge available.

The United States should pursue a multi-stakeholder dialogue with China and other space actors to encourage the development of a regime to avert uncontrolled competition that could disrupt the space orbital environment and threaten to render it unusable. Space actors should strive to create a coordination mechanism that ensures that the continued viability of Earth orbital regimes is not endangered by satellite constellations, potentially modeled on the success of the ITU's allocation of satellite orbital slots in GEO.

• • •

Action on these three issues is urgently needed. A growing number of countries have joined the United States in announcing they will not test DA-ASAT weapons. China has given no hint that it will follow suit; moreover, the UN resolution on destructive DA-ASAT testing is not binding, calling only for countries to commit to not conduct destructive tests. With the United States planning to upgrade its satellite early warning architecture, it has the opportunity to ameliorate the challenge of nuclear entanglement, a step it would be wise to seize to strengthen strategic stability in space. Perhaps the best prospects for immediate progress lie with the need to develop guidelines and regulations for large and very large constellations of satellites. Even commercial satellite companies are concerned about this problem, and in the near term it would appear to have the most impact on US companies. Moreover, given the acknowledgment by Chinese actors of the need for international cooperation on space traffic management, this could be a potential area for fruitful cooperation. Exploratory discussions among spacefaring nations would reveal whether this problem could be addressed relatively quickly, or whether extensive negotiations would be required.

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to thank the following experts for their insights, advice, and guidance during the scoping and drafting of this report: Dean Cheng, then senior research fellow on Chinese military and security issues, Heritage Foundation , and current senior advisor on China at the United States Institute of Peace; Nate Dailey, principal architect, space engineering, MITRE; Michelle L. D. Hanlon, co-director, Center for Air and Space Law, University of Mississippi School of Law, co-founder and president, For All Moonkind, and president, National Space Society; Todd Harrison, managing director, Metrea Strategic Insights, and non-resident senior associate, Center for Strategic and International Studies; R. Lincoln Hines, assistant professor, West Space Seminar, US Air War College; Scott Pace, director, Space Policy Institute, George Washington University; Victoria Samson, Washington office director, Secure World Foundation; Audrey Schaffer, director for space policy, National Security Council; Brian Weeden, director of program planning, Secure World Foundation. The final report does not necessarily reflect the views of these experts. The authors are solely responsible for any errors.

Notes

- State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Military Strategy," May 2015, http://english.www.gov.cn /archive/white_paper/2015/05/27/content_281475115610833.htm; and State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's National Defense in the New Era," July 2019, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/whitepaper/201907/24 /content_WS5d3941ddc6d08408f502283d.html.
- Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA), "2022 Challenges to Security in Space: Space Reliance in an Era of Competition and Expansion," March 2022, www.dia.mil/Portals/110/Documents/News/Military_Power_Publications/Challenges_Security_Space _2022.pdf; and US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China in Space: A Strategic Competition, 116th Congress, Second Session, April 25, 2019 (statement of General James Cartwright, USMC [Ret.]), www.uscc.gov/sites /default/files/2019-10/April%2025%202019%20Hearing%20Transcript.pdf.
- 3. Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "Managing New Actors in the Space Domain," *The Diplomat*, June 29, 2019, https://thediplomat .com/2019/06/managing-new-actors-in-the-space-domain.
- 4. "What Drives the Changes in Near-Earth Space, the Planetary Space Environments, the Heliosphere, and the Interstellar Medium?," NASA Science, https://science.nasa.gov/heliophysics/big-questions/what-are-the-fundamental-physical-processes-of-the-space-environment.
- 5. There is no agreed-upon definition of "large" and "very large" constellation satellites, but for the purposes of this report, "large" refers to constellations containing 1,000–10,000 satellites, and "very large" describes constellations with more than 10,000 satellites. The word "megaconstellation" is sometimes used, but many scientists dislike the term since "mega" is a metric unit prefix specifically used to denote a factor of one million.
- According to Michael Swaine, "Authoritative statements include, in descending order of authority, PRC government and CCP statements, MFA statements, MFA spokesperson statements, and MFA daily press briefings. Authoritative commentaries in *People's Daily* and *Liberation Army Daily* include, in descending order, editorial department articles, editorials, and commentator articles." See "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the US Pacific Pivot," *Chinese Leadership Monitor*, no. 38 (2012): 16, www.carnegieendowment.org/files/CLM38MS.pdf.
- Tiffany Winfrey, "Human Economy Worth \$1 Trillion to Move to Space by 2040? Here's What Data Shows," *Science Times*, January 25, 2022, www.sciencetimes.com/articles/35767/20220125/human-economy-worth-1-trillion-to-move-to-space-by-2040 -heres-what-data-shows.htm.
- Christopher D. Johnson, "Private Actors in Space," (presentation, 2019 Geopolitics and Global Futures Symposium, Geneva Centre for Security Policy, Geneva, Switzerland, June 13, 2019), www.swfound.org/media/206459/private-actors-in-space -cjohnson-june-2019.pdf.
- Andrea Sommariva, "The Evolution of Space Economy: The Role of the Private Sector and the Challenges for Europe," Italian Institute for International Political Studies, December 11, 2020, www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione /evolution-space-economy-role-private-sector-and-challenges-europe-28604.
- Neel V. Patel, "China's Surging Private Space Industry Is Out to Challenge the US," *MIT Technology Review*, January 21, 2021, www.technologyreview.com/2021/01/21/1016513/china-private-commercial-space-industry-dominance. See also Irina Liu et al., "Evaluation of China's Commercial Space Sector," IDA Science and Technology Policy Institute, September 2019, www.ida.org /research-and-publications/publications/all/e/ev/evaluation-of-chinas-commercial-space-sector.

- 11. See Stephen M. McCall, "Space as a Warfighting Domain: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, August 10, 2021, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/IF11895.pdf; and DIA, "2022 Challenges to Security in Space."
- 12. Chief among these countries are India, Iran, North Korea, and Russia; France adopted a self-imposed ban on DA-ASAT testing in November 2022. Kevin Pollpeter, "China's Role in Making Outer Space More Congested, Contested, and Competitive," China Aerospace Studies Institute, October 2021, www.cna.org/archive/CNA_Files/pdf/chinas-role-in-making-outer-space-more.pdf.
- 13. Office of the Director of National Intelligence, "National Security Space Strategy: Unclassified Summary," January 3, 2011, www.dni.gov/index.php/newsroom/reports-publications/reports-publications-2011/item/620-national-security-space-strategy.
- 14. Raymond L. Garthoff, "Banning the Bomb in Outer Space," International Security 5, no. 3 (1980): 25-40.
- 15. See UN Office for Outer Space Affairs, "Treaty on Principles Governing the Activities of States in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space, including the Moon and Other Celestial Bodies," www.unoosa.org/oosa/en/ourwork/spacelaw/treaties /introouterspacetreaty.html.
- 16. According to one expert, the true barrier for many states is the characterization of space as the "common heritage of mankind" rather than the "province of mankind." Personal communication to the authors, June 1, 2022.
- 17. For a list of the countries that are party to the Moon Agreement, see United Nations Treaty Collection, https://treaties.un.org /Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=XXIV-2&chapter=24&clang=_en.
- 18. Jack Wright Nelson, "The Artemis Accords and the Future of International Space Law," *American Society of International Law* 24, no. 31 (2020).
- 19. Ajey Lele, "Should India Join China and Russia's Lunar Research Station?," *Space Review*, June 1, 2021, www.thespacereview .com/article/4185/1.
- 20. It should be noted that the UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space stood up a working group in June 2021 to address legal issues related to space resources. See United Nations General Assembly, "Draft Report: General Exchange of Views on the Potential Legal Models for Activities in Exploration, Exploitation and Utilization of Space Resources," June 10, 2021, www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2021/aac_105c_21/aac_105c_21_314add_8_0_html/AC105_C2_L314Add08E.pdf.
- 21. Mao Zedong complained that China could hardly claim to be a great power as it "couldn't even put a potato in space" (我们怎 么能算是强国呢? 我们甚至无法把一颗土豆送上太空). See China National Space Administration (CNSA), "Dash to the 'Fourth Frontier': China Outlines Its Space Ambitions" [in Chinese], October 10, 2002, www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6758968/n6758973/c6772242 /content.html.
- 22. Dean Cheng. "China's Military Role in Space," Strategic Studies Quarterly 6, no. 1 (2012): 56–57; 59–60; 63–64.
- 23. M. Taylor Fravel, "China's New Military Strategy: Winning Informationized Local Wars," *China Brief* 15, no. 13, July 2, 2015, www.jamestown.org/program/chinas-new-military-strategy-winning-informationized-local-wars.
- Leading Party Members' Group of the State Administration of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense, "Accelerating Efforts to Build China into a Space Power, Continuing to Write New Chapters in Space Development" [in Chinese], People's Daily, October 12, 2016, http://theory.people.com.cn/n1/2016/1012/c40531-28770479.html.
- 25. "Chang'e 5, Scheduled to Launch in 2019, Will Return with Samples from the Moon" [in Chinese], Xinhua, April 24, 2018, www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-04/24/c_1122736581.htm.
- 26. Pollpeter, "China's Role in Making Outer Space More Congested, Contested, and Competitive"; and BryceTech, "Start Up Space: Update on Investment in Commercial Space Ventures 2022," April 6, 2022, 15, www.brycetech.com/reports/report-documents /Bryce_Start_Up_Space_2022.pdf.
- 27. Andrew Jones, "China's Super Heavy Rocket to Construct Space-Based Solar Power Station," *SpaceNews*, June 28, 2021, www.spacenews.com/chinas-super-heavy-rocket-to-construct-space-based-solar-power-station.
- 28. State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Space Program: A 2021 Perspective," CNSA, January 28, 2022, www.cnsa.gov.cn/english/n6465645/n6465648/c6813088/content.html.
- 29. He Qisong, "China's Space Power Strategy in the New Era," Asian Perspective 45, no. 4 (2021): 785–807.
- Eric Hagt, "China's Beidou: Implications for the Individual and the State," SAIS Review of International Affairs 34, no. 1 (2014): 129–140.
 Jessie Yueng and Steven Jiang, "China's Historic Crewed Mission Arrives at New Space Station," CNN, October 15, 2021,
- www.cnn.com/2021/10/15/china/china-shenzhou-13-manned-launch-intl-hnk-scn/index.html.
- 32. Ryan Woo and Liangping Gao, "China Plans Its First Crewed Mission to Mars in 2033," Reuters, June 24, 2021, www.reuters.com /business/aerospace-defense/china-plans-its-first-crewed-mission-mars-2033-2021-06-24.
- 33. Irina Liu et al., *Evaluation of China's Commercial Space Sector* (Alexandria, VA: Institute for Defense Analyses, 2019): 11–26, www.jstor.org/stable/resrep22872.5; and Matthew Daniels, "The History and Future of US–China Competition and Cooperation in Space," Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory, 2020, 4–5, www.jhuapl.edu/Content/documents/Daniels-Space.pdf.

- 34. Namrata Goswami, "China in Space: Ambitions and Possible Conflict," Strategic Studies Quarterly 12, no. 1 (Spring 2018): 76.
- 35. Wu Xiaodan, "China's Lunar Exploration and Utilization: Positive Energy for International Law or Not?," *Anuario Mexicano de Derecho Internacional* 15, no. 1 (2015): 137–164.
- 36. State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Space Program: A 2021 Perspective."
- 37. Tom O'Connor, "China Won't Talk Arms Control with US on Earth, Biden Seeks a Deal in Space," *Newsweek*, December 14, 2021, www.newsweek.com/china-arms-control-us-earth-biden-deal-space-1658822.
- 38. Daniels, "The History and Future of US–China Competition and Cooperation in Space."
- 39. Elsa B. Kania and Lorand Laskai, "Myths and Realities of China's Military-Civil Fusion Strategy," Center for a New American Security, January 28, 2021, www.cnas.org/publications/reports/myths-and-realities-of-chinas-military-civil-fusion-strategy.
- State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "Opinions of the General Office of the State Council on Promoting the In-Depth Military-Civil Fusion of Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense" [in Chinese], December 4, 2017, www.gov.cn/zhengce/content/2017-12/04/content_5244373.htm.
- 41. State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's National Defense in the New Era," July 2019, https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/whitepaper/201907/24/content_WS5d3941ddc6d08408f502283d.html.
- 42. DIA, "2022 Challenges to Security in Space," 17–18.
- 43. Abraham Mahshie, "Space Force Can Only 'Mitigate' China-Russia Space Cooperation," *Air & Space Forces Magazine*, May 24, 2022, www.airforcemag.com/space-force-can-only-mitigate-china-russia-space-cooperation.
- 44. Chen Xiang, "Prestige Motivation and the Space Game of Great Powers" [in Chinese], Pacific Journal 26, no. 2 (2018): 14–24.
- 45. He, "China's Space Power Strategy in the New Era," 802; and Baohui Zhang, "The Security Dilemma in the US-China Military Space Relationship: The Prospects for Arms Control," *Asian Survey* 51, no. 2 (2011): 311–332.
- 46. Zhang, "The Security Dilemma in the US-China Military Space Relationship," 312, 329; and He, "China's Space Power Strategy in the New Era," 802.
- Guo Xiaobing, "Strategic Stability in Space: Chinese Perspective," in *Enhancing US-China Strategic Stability in an Era of Strategic Competition*, ed. Patricia Kim, Peaceworks no. 172, United States Institute of Peace, 2021, 36–38, www.usip.org /publications/2021/04/enhancing-us-china-strategic-stability-era-strategic-competition; and Zhang, "The Security Dilemma in the US-China Military Space Relationship," 330.
- 48. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Space Threat 2018: China Assessment," *Aerospace* (blog), April 12, 2018, https://aerospace.csis.org/space-threat-2018-china; and Mark Stokes et al., "China's Space and Counterspace Capabilities and Activities," US-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 30, 2020, 101, www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2020-05 /China_Space_and_Counterspace_Activities.pdf.
- Bureau of Oceans and International Environmental and Scientific Affairs, US Department of State, "US China Science and Technology Cooperation (S&T Agreement): Report to Congress," December 2006, https://2001-2009.state.gov/documents /organization/96446.pdf.
- 50. See Shirley A. Kan, "China: Possible Missile Technology Transfers from US Satellite Export Policy—Background and Chronology," August 13, 1998, Congressional Research Service, www.everycrsreport.com/reports/98-485F.html.
- 51. Kevin Pollpeter, "10 Years of the Wolf Amendment: Assessing Effects and Outcomes" (virtual presentation at Secure World Foundation, December 9, 2021), www.swfound.org/events/2021/10-years-of-the-wolf-amendment-assessing-effects-and-outcomes.
- 52. Dante D'Orazio, "The US and China Now Have a 'Space Hotline' to Avoid Satellite Warfare," *The Verge*, November 22, 2015, www.theverge.com/2015/11/22/9779798/us-and-china-now-have-a-space-hotline-to-avoid-satellite-warfare.
- 53. Andrew Jones, "US, China Set for Spring Civil Space Dialogue on Exploration, Science," *SpaceNews*, January 20, 2020; and Craig Kafura, "Renew Space Dialogue with China," *War on the Rocks*, February 10, 2022, www.warontherocks.com/2022/02 /renew-space-dialogue-with-china.
- 54. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on February 10, 2022," February 10, 2022, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/202202 /t20220210_10640952.html.
- 55. United Nations General Assembly, "Note Verbale Dated 3 December 2021 from the Permanent Mission of China to the United Nations (Vienna) Addressed to the Secretary General," December 6, 2021, www.unoosa.org/res/oosadoc/data/documents/2021 /aac_105/aac_1051262_0_html/AAC105_1262E.pdf.
- 56. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on February 10, 2022."

- 57. United Nations General Assembly, "Note Verbale Dated 28 January 2022 from the Permanent Mission of the United States of America to the United Nations (Vienna) Addressed to the Secretary General," January 28, 2022, https://documents-dds-ny.un.org /doc/UNDOC/GEN/V22/003/46/PDF/V2200346.pdf.
- 58. Jeff Foust, "China Proposes Formal Lines of Communication with US on Space Safety," *SpaceNews*, February 15, 2022, www.spacenews.com/china-proposes-formal-lines-of-communication-with-u-s-on-space-safety.
- 59. United States Department of Defense, "2018 US Nuclear Posture Review," February 2018, https://media.defense.gov/2018 /Feb/02/2001872886/-1/-1/1/2018-NUCLEAR-POSTURE-REVIEW-FINAL-REPORT.PDF.
- 60. US Department of Defense, "2022 Nuclear Posture Review," October 27, 2022, https://s3.amazonaws.com/uploads.fas. org/2022/10/27113658/2022-Nuclear-Posture-Review.pdf.
- 61. Marcia Smith, "The Chinese ASAT Test—Nine Years Later," *SpacePolicyOnline.com*, January 11, 2016, www.spacepolicyonline. com/news/the-chinese-asat-test-nine-years-later.
- 62. Carla P. Freeman, "An Uncommon Approach to the Global Commons: Interpreting China's Divergent Positions on Maritime and Outer Space Governance," *China Quarterly*, no. 241 (2020): 1–21.
- 63. Shirley Kan, "China's Anti-Satellite Weapon Test," Congressional Research Service, April 23, 2007, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RS22652.pdf.
- 64. Andrew Jones, "Shanghai Signs Agreement with China's Megaconstellation Group, Aims to Foster Commercial Space Hub," *SpaceNews*, February 17, 2022, www.spacenews.com/shanghai-signs-agreement-with-chinas-megaconstellation-group-aims-to -foster-commercial-space-hub.
- 65. Although the Rwanda Space Agency made the filing, the startup company E-Space seems to be behind it, with Rwanda's minister of information and communications technology Paula Ingabire stating that Rwanda filed the request "for a company known as eSpace that plans to launch 'multiple thousands' of satellites within the next one year." See Saul Butera, "Rwanda Looks to Space to Boost Information Technology Footprint," Bloomberg, April 12, 2022, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-12 /rwanda-looks-to-space-to-boost-information-technology-footprint.
- 66. Jeff Foust, "Satellite Operators Criticize 'Extreme' Megaconstellation Filings," *SpaceNews*, December 14, 2021, www.spacenews .com/satellite-operators-criticize-extreme-megaconstellation-filings.
- 67. See Federal Communications Commission, "Request for Orbital Deployment and Operating Authority for the SpaceX Gen2 NGSO Satellite System" December 1, 2022, www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-partially-grants-spacex-gen2-broadband-satellite -application; and Michael Kan, "SpaceX to Cut Down Satellite Count by Consolidating V-Band System," *PC Magazine*, October 28, 2022, www.pcmag.com/news/spacex-to-cut-down-satellite-count-by-consolidating-v-band-system.
- 68. A regularly updated source for these data is "Jonathan's Space Pages," planet4589.org/space/con/conlist.html.
- 69. Foust, "Satellite Operators Criticize 'Extreme' Megaconstellation Filings."
- 70. US Government Accountability Office, "Large Constellations of Satellites: Mitigating Environmental and Other Effects," September 2022, www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-105166.pdf.
- 71. Hjalte Osborn Frandsen, "Looking for the Rules-of-the-Road of Outer Space: A Search for Basic Traffic Rules in Treaties, Guidelines and Standards," *Journal of Space Safety Engineering* 9, no. 2 (June 2022): 231–38.
- 72. Frandsen, "Looking for the Rules-of-the-Road of Outer Space."
- 73. Luo Shaoqin and Zhang Wei, "The Transformation of US National Space Strategy and Its Implications" [in Chinese], *Chinese Journal of American Studies* 3 (2021): 77–78.
- 74. Wang Guoyu and Wei Guoning, "Analysis of International Space Law Issues of LEO Mega-Constellations" [in Chinese], *Chinese Review of International Law* 2 (2022): 93.
- 75. Wang and Wei, "Analysis of International Space Law Issues of LEO Mega-Constellations," 84–96.
- 76. Luo and Zhang, "The Transformation of US National Space Strategy and Its Implications," 77–78.
- 77. He Qisong and Cheng Rujia, "US Space Arms Control Policy in the Early 21st Century: From the Bush Administration to the Trump Administration" [in Chinese], *Journal of Ocean University of China (Social Sciences)* 1 (2021): 53; and He Qisong, "Space Strategy of the Trump Administration" [in Chinese], *China International Studies* 76 (2019): 176.
- 78. State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Space Program: A 2021 Perspective."
- 79. Brian G. Chow, "How to Convince China and Russia to Join a Space Traffic Management Program for Peace and Prosperity," *SpaceNews*, January 26, 2021, www.spacenews.com/op-ed-how-to-convince-china-and-russia-to-join-a-space-traffic-management -program-for-peace-and-prosperity.
- United Nations General Assembly, "Submission of China Pursuant to United Nations General Assembly Resolution 76/30," May 9, 2022, https://documents.unoda.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/A_AC294_2022_WP10_E_China.pdf.
- 81. Colin Clark, "US, China, Russia Test New Space War Tactics: Sats Buzzing, Spoofing, and Spying," Breaking Defense, October

28, 2021, www.breakingdefense.com/2021/10/us-china-russia-test-new-space-war-tactics-sats-buzzing-spoofing-spying; and Kalia Pfrang and Brian Weeden, "History of Rendezvous and Proximity Operations in Space," Secure World Foundation, https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1pHzvC-zGjF34Jrd6TdmM4odTL_MinBBoS_Id9X3jsW4/edit#gid=1782604784.

- 82. Chow, "How to Convince China and Russia to Join a Space Traffic Management Program"; and Andrew Jones, "China's Shijian-21 Towed Dead Satellite to a High Graveyard Orbit," *SpaceNews*, January 27, 2022, www.spacenews.com /chinas-shijian-21-spacecraft-docked-with-and-towed-a-dead-satellite.
- 83. United Nations General Assembly, "Resolution Adopted by the General Assembly on 24 December 2021: Reducing Space Threats through Norms, Rules and Principles of Responsible Behaviours," December 24, 2021, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3952170.
- 84. Stephen Chen, "Chinese Researchers Say China's Military Must Be Able to Destroy Elon Musk's Starlink Satellites in a War," *Business Insider*, May 25, 2022, www.businessinsider.com/china-need-ability-to-destroy-elon-musk-starlink-researchers-say-2022-5.
- 85. Closely drawn from previously published work by Bruce W. MacDonald, see Bruce W. MacDonald and Cameo Lance, "Disentangling Conventional and Nuclear Assets," *Milsat Magazine*, July 2020, www.milsatmagazine.com/story.php?number=1335572655.
- 86. White House, "Remarks by Vice President Harris on the Ongoing Work to Establish Norms in Space," April 18, 2022, www.whitehouse .gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2022/04/18/remarks-by-vice-president-harris-on-the-ongoing-work-to-establish-norms-in-space.
- 87. "France Joins ASAT Testing Ban Initiative," *Spacewatch Europe*, December 2, 2022, https://spacewatch.global/2022/12/france -joins-asat-testing-ban-initiative.
- 88. Jeff Foust, "United Nations General Assembly Approves ASAT Test Ban Resolution," *SpaceNews*, December 13, 2022, https://spacenews.com/united-nations-general-assembly-approves-asat-test-ban-resolution.
- 89. United Nations General Assembly, "Prevention of an Arms Race in Outer Space: Report of the First Committee," A/77/383, November 14, 2022, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3995348; and United Nations, "General Assembly Adopts over 100 Texts of First, Sixth Committees Tackling Threats from Nuclear Weapons, International Security, Global Law, Transitional Justice," press release, December 7, 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/ga12478.doc.htm.
- 90. United Nations, "Approving 21 Drafts, First Committee Asks General Assembly to Halt Destructive Direct-Ascent Anti-Satellite Missile Tests in Outer Space," press release, November 1, 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/gadis3703.doc.htm.
- 91. United Nations General Assembly, "Destructive Direct-Ascent Anti-Satellite Missile Testing," A/RES/77/4, December 12, 2022, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3997622.

ABOUT THE INSTITUTE



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to build local capacities to manage conflict peacefully. The Institute pursues its mission by linking research, policy, training, analysis, and direct action to support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

George E. Moose (Chair), Adjunct Professor of Practice, The George Washington University • Judy Ansley (Vice Chair), Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National Security Advisor under George W. Bush • Jonathan Burks, Vice President, Global Public Policy, Walmart • Edward M. Gabriel, President and CEO, The Gabriel Company LLC • Stephen J. Hadley, Principal, Rice, Hadley, Gates & Manuel LLC • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights • Jeremy A. Rabkin, Professor of Law, Antonin Scalia Law School, George Mason University • Nathalie Rayes, President and CEO, Latino Victory Project • Michael Singh, Managing Director, Washington Institute for Near East Policy • Mary Swig, President and CEO, Mary Green • Kathryn Wheelbarger, Vice President, Future Concepts, Lockheed Martin • Nancy Zirkin, Executive Vice President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights

Members Ex Officio

Uzra Zeya, Under Secretary of State for Civilian Security, Democracy, and Human Rights • Colin H. Kahl, Under Secretary of Defense for Policy • Michael T. Plehn, Lieutenant General, US Air Force; President, National Defense University • Lise Grande, President and CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS

Since 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. The Press is committed to advancing peace by publishing significant and useful works for policymakers, practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. In keeping with the best traditions of scholarly publishing, each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research, perspectives, and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS

- Armed Actors and Environmental Peacebuilding: Lessons from Eastern DRC by Judith
 Verweijen, Peer Schouten, and Fergus O'Leary Simpson (Peaceworks, November 2022)
- Losing Facts to Fiction: Nationalism, Misinformation, and Conspiracy Theories in Pakistan
 by Asfandyar Mir and Niloufer Siddiqui (Special Report, November 2022)
- *Maintaining International Religious Freedom as a Central Tenet of US National Security* by Knox Thames and Peter Mandaville (Special Report, October 2022)
- *Behavioral Science and Social Contact Peacemaking* by Josh Martin, Meghann Perez, and Ruben Grangaard (Peaceworks, October 2022)
- *Beijing's Strategy for Asserting Its "Party Rule by Law" Abroad* by Jordan Link, Nina Palmer, and Laura Edwards (Special Report, September 2022)



2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037 (202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org